Natural Sciences Chairs Council

Minutes of the Meeting of March 22, 2010
1:00-3:00 p.m., BI 104

Priorities for the Year: 

Projects Supported by Council of Chairs: Develop a strategic plan for the college, develop the Natural Sciences Museum, external funding for the Peer Advising Center, increase grant activity, invest in service contracts, A/C in the PE building, peer advisor posters to circulate in classes and to post outside of the departments, and update the College website.
Projects to be worked on by Council of Chairs:  recruiting CD for the college and departments, increase international exchanges, increase student research opportunities with faculty, initiate the Scherba lecture series, formalize the scholarship and internship process for the College.
Approval of minutes for March 8, 2010.  The minutes were approved as distributed.
Informational Items
1. Announcements by Chairs.  
Ted – Ted reported that he finally received some data for the pre-professional committee and the committee will be meeting tomorrow.
2. Announcements from Administration
a. Mace Bearer for June Commencement – Chris Grenfell has accepted.
b. Status of Faculty Searches – 

i. Chemistry – Closed

ii. Kinesiology – There is a faculty meeting tomorrow and they will discuss the 2 pedagogy candidates that visited the campus. They will also discuss 3 other applicants for the generalist position that they wish to bring to campus.

iii. Mathematics – The department is waiting on NSF and they are positioned to make an offer once they hear back from NSF.

iv. Nursing – The department has identified 2 candidates for the chair position that they would like to bring to campus. They should be also submitting 2 additional names for the other position.

c. Transforming Undergraduate Education in Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics (TUES)
http://www.nsf.gov/funding/pgm_summ.jsp?pims_id=5741&org=EHR&from=home
d. ATI Conversion – The Chancellor’s Office has determined that the deadline for the ATI conversion on campuses of 2012 cannot be met. The Chancellor’s Office requested that our university come up with another plan while we are continue to press forward with faculty continuing their effort to make PowerPoint presentations and syllabi compliant with disability-access requirements.
e. Salary increase for CFA – CFA has a fact-finding report due out soon regarding the 2008-09 salary schedule that was linked to the State of California funding the compact.   
f. CSUEU and Furloughs – It was reported that the CSUEU is requesting that, if layoffs are to be enacted, furloughs be approved for next year.

g. FERP Grievance Filed – There was a FERP grievance filed as an extension to one that was already decided on this campus. The dean cautioned chairs to pay attention to the workload of faculty that are close to retirement because the FERP workload is contingent upon the last year’s workload for those faculty going into the program. 
h. Early Start Initiative – CSU, UC and community colleges will be using the math and English testing scores of 11th grade high school students. Students will have to begin cleaning up any remediation in math and English before they can matriculate beyond high school by the year 2014.  English is moving the remediation cut score from 151 to 147.
i. Accepting remedial work from other institutions – There was a discussion on whether or not CSUSB accepts remedial math completed at other institutions. Dr. Williams will check with his faculty and report back to the dean. 
j. National Teaching Awards – There are two national awards: Professor of the Year and Excellency in Education that CSUSB would like to nominate our faulty for. If you have any faculty you wish to nominate, please contact Jeff Thompson.
k. CALPASS – There is going to be a meeting in April regarding this project to track students from kindergarten through college.  A wide range of data will be compiled and available for research purposes.
l. Local vs. Non-Local – The new students within local vs. non-local service areas have been identified and accepted to the university.  Those accepting the offer to attend CSUSB will pay $100 application fee which will go toward enrollment if the student attends. If students decide not to attend, they will forfeit the acceptance fee.
Action Items: 
1.
Elections

a. Outstanding Faculty.
i. Teaching – Dan Fahey (HSCI)
ii. Professional Development – to be elected next time
iii. Service – Steve Kinzey (Kinesiology)
b. Outstanding Alumnus
i. Valerie Housel – Chemistry Alum. 1979
Discussion Items:
1.
Scheduling Update - John

a. Spring – First day of classes is April 5th. Data were distributed for end of open enrollment. There are only 4 departments that are at target. For those departments that don’t think they can make target, they need to contact the dean by tomorrow. The dean also reminded the chairs that all graduating seniors must be accommodated to get into classes.
b. Summer – Registration starts on May 3rd. 
c. Fall – Priority registration begins on May 20th. The schedule build deadline is March 26th. John reminded the chairs to look at lab numbers vs. lecture numbers and make sure they are correct. Be sure to build the courses at the intended capacity until after the schedule has gone to print. We can then change the numbers before priority registration on May 20th. Departments also need to remember to save slots for freshmen that will register during SOAR in July. Renee found out which ASCs have curriculum management backup in their offices, and each department will be responsible for changing the class limits for SOAR registration. Lory will serve as a backup for the one person offices and other departments that do not have a backup person. Lory will not be available as a backup on July 15th or 20th, but she will find a backup for those departments that need assistance on those dates.
2. 
Natural Phenomena and Commencement Information -  
a.
Electronic vs. Print.  We are considering converting the Natural Phenomena to an electronic version that will be on the CNS website. Lory will send out a mass email to all CNS majors, alumni and donors with a link to the Natural Phenomena online. This will save in the cost of print and postage, and it will reach more people.
b.
Reminder of deadlines – The deadline for submission of department write-ups for NP has been extended to April 5th.  Department highlights for the commencement script are to be submitted to Lory in bullet format by April 12th.

3.
Student Orientation (Freshmen and Sophomore) – Cindy 
a.  Update on SOAR – No report.

b.  Class limit changes – the Department ASCs or their backup will change limits for each SOAR registration. Lory will be the backup for HSCI, Geology and Physics.

c.  Sophomore orientation – No report.
4.
Potential hazards for Laboratories – Dave M., Paul D., Dave P., Alan S. – Paul reported that the committee met, and they recommend that more training be established in upper-division and student research labs; implement a check in/check out process; and implement a buddy system when using certain equipment. The dean forwarded the committee’s recommendations to Jon Mohoroski. A discussion followed. 
5.
Building Compliance – The dean asked for updates from the departments that were cited for non-compliance by the fire marshal. The dean reminded the chairs that the deadline for compliance is Friday, March 26th and that the fire marshal has the authority to shut down any of the buildings that have not complied by the deadline. If anyone is having trouble completing the issues, contact John Craig for assistance.
6.
Executive Session for personnel discussion – last topic for meeting.
7. 
Construction Projects – John
a. Observatory – The observatory is scheduled to be completed by December of this year. The order has been placed for the domes. The telescope should be installed in January by a separate contractor. John has walk-throughs every other week on Tuesday at 12pm. If you would like to go on a walk-through, please contact John.
b. Nursing laboratory addition – There was a pre-construction meeting today. There will be three contractors working on this project. The first contractor will clear the site and relocate the utilities. The second contractor will build the structure and tie it into the HP building. The third contractor will install the telecom wiring. The bid is just going out for the telecom portion of the project. Projected completion of the project is January, 2011.
c. Garden near pool and fitness center.  No report
d. PE Building air-conditioning.  No report
